

Minutes of the General Membership Meeting of the Jefferson Manor Citizens Association

DECEMBER 15, 2009
An extraordinary meeting of the general membership of the corporation was held on December 15, 2009 at 7:30 pm, at Janet’s Java, in Alexandria.  
The purpose of the meeting was to discuss Fairfax County’s out-of-cycle review of the development plan for the N. Kings Hwy strip mall and adjacent properties.  Lindsay A. Mason of the Fairfax County Department of Planning & Zoning gave a power point presentation, followed by questions and discussion. 

Chris Soule acted as the president and chairperson, and James Martin acted as secretary of the meeting.  The chairperson called the meeting to order.

There were approximately 30 members or residents in attendance.  The following officers and directors were present at the meeting:

· Chris Soule

· Jim Martin

· Tim Norris
ORDER OF BUSINESS
Huntington /N Kings Hwy Corridor Development:  Ms. Mason explained the context for the meeting:   Fairfax County has a state-imposed requirement for comprehensive plans to guide property development in neighborhoods.  Area plans are done on a regular basis for “North County” and South County”, and are supplemented by special studies and plan amendments, all of which must be approved by the County Board of Supervisors.  The plans contain recommendations and policies regarding land use, transportation, etc, looking at a 20-30 year time frame.  The plans form the basis for zoning ordinances, which make specific prescriptions about what can and cannot be built in an area, and have the force of law (They set a maximum limit for what any developer can apply to do; a developer need not do the maximum).  Plan amendments can lead to re-zoning.     
Fairfax County is now doing an out-of-cycle review of the part of Jefferson Manor bounded by North Kings hwy, Jefferson Drive, Monticello, and Fort Drive, which includes the Huntington Station strip mall, the garden apartments, and several duplex homes.  The County’s existing development plan and zoning ordinances for this area allows for a total of 445 residential units (density of 45 dwelling units per acre, or du/aca), plus 87,000 sq ft of retail space.  The County is considering whether to allow for denser development, given its close proximity to the Metro. Several such projects are approved or underway, including the “Pavilions at Huntington Station,” across N. Kings Hwy, which has a Floor Area Ratio, or FAR (Far = building sq ft/land sq ft) of 1.75 , with most building at 4-6 stories, and the tallest ones at 12-14 stories.  In association with the Base Relocation and Closing Plan (BRAC), amended plans also have been developed for two other land parcels on Huntington Ave. near the metro, with FAR of 3.0 each.            
Ms. Mason showed PowerPoint slides showing several initial options developed by the planning team,  with density ranging from 2.0 to 3.00 FAR, maximum building height from 8 to 14 stories, and different mixes of residential (apartments and/or townhouses) and business.  Some options included a hotel.  12% of any new residential units must be classified as “affordable housing”.  Some of the options shown would entail displacing four houses on Farmington Dr.  Development plan parameters under discussion  would include above-ground parking and would maintain pedestrian access for Jefferson manor residents between the Metro/N. Kings Hwy and Monticello Road.   Ms. Mason stressed that these were initial thoughts, and could be adjusted based on, among other things, community input to Monticello, parking, etc.  

Timeline:  Ms. Mason stressed that community input was important to the process.  Based on input at the meeting and any follow-up input, the planning team will refine the options and write a draft plan (January/February), meet again with the Jefferson Manor community (March)  to discuss draft,  further refine the plan and incorporate conservation pan (March-May).  The final staff report will be presented at a Planning Commission public hearing in June, followed by a Fairfax County Board of Supervisors public hearing in July. 
Discussion of Proposed Redevelopment and Options Presented:  Residents spent about 30 minutes asking questions and making suggestions, as follows:

· Residents expressed concern about how N Kings Hwy pedestrian crossing would be managed, including a suggestion that a tunnel be built under the road. 
· Concern was expressed about the proposed height of the buildings, and how that might change the character of the neighborhood and create additional noise.  One resident suggested a “shadow study” be done to see how higher buildings would affect light reaching existing dwellings.  Several residents suggested that the County lean towards options that kept maximum heights lower, and/or keep the highest buildings on N. Kings Hwy, with shorter buildings fronting Jefferson Manor residential streets.  Some residents suggested that the options of 2.5 FAR or less were preferable     

· Residents suggested that business and/or residential parking be placed underground in any new development, as was done at the “Pavilions,” allowing for lower overall building height.  Ms. Mason noted that the Pavilions had a special deal with Metro, and that underground parking is otherwise very unusual in Fairfax County.  

· There was significant concern that a resident might be forced to leave if a plan that included removal of the four Farmington Dr.. duplexes was adopted.  Ms. Mason noted that a market price would be paid for any such properties, but that Fairfax County policy has been to NOT exercise right of eminent domain, and she was unaware of situations where residents had been forced to leave against their will.  If such a plan was adopted and a resident did not want to leave, the actual development could be changed.   It was suggested that a plan not involving removal of existing duplexes would be preferable.  . 
· Residents stressed the importance of considering the impact of any proposed redevelopment on local schools, as well as traffic on N K Hwy and Fort Drive, and ensuring that parking did not spill over into the neighborhood.  
· It was suggested that the plan avoid placing backs of buildings along residential streets.  
· It was suggested that the final plan to be adopted NOT include a hotel; other suggestions called for more office, retail, and/or restaurant orientation.  

Ms. Mason expressed thanks for all the suggestions, and noted that additional ones can also be sent to:

Lindsay Mason

lindsay.mason@fairfaxcounty.gov

12055 Government Center Pkwy Suite 730

Fairfax, VA 
There being no further business to come before the meeting, it was adjourned.
___________________________________________________
James C. Martin, Secretary
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